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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, March 7, 2006, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Backues, Bruce, Butler, Dunk, Eichstedt, Green, Haag, Heckman, Holschuh, Kornreich, Larson, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Owens, Paynton, Powell, Richmond, Riordan, Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snow, Varkey, Vellanoweth, Vrem. 
Members Absent:  Alvarado, Coffey, Meiggs, Thobaben.
Proxies:  Kornreich for Bliven, Moyer for Cheyne, Dunk for Fulgham, Riordan for MacConnie, Colunga for Rawal, Sommerman for Wieand, Haag for Henkel (after 4:30 p.m.).
Guests:  Borgeld, Dewey, Creed, Knox, Mullery.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of February 21, 2006

M/S/P (Backues/Roberts) to approve the minutes of February 21, 2006, with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

The HSU Emeritus and Retired Faculty Association (ERFA) is offering small grants (maximum $500 per grant) to faculty for Research and Creative Projects or Educational Projects of a Special Nature.  The deadline for grant proposals is March 31, 2006.
The following nominations are still needed for the General Faculty Election:  General Faculty Secretary, and UFPC (three positions) – six nominations are needed, and for UCC members from the College of Professional Studies and the College of Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences.

Proxies were announced.

President Richmond approved the Resolution to Sponsor a Public Lecture by HSU’s 2005-2006 Outstanding Professor (#20-05/06-EX) and the Resolution on Appointment Process for the Chair of the Senate Finance Committee (#17-05/06-GF).
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Green):  The Committee will be reviewing the responses received to the “Survey on Suggested Changes to Appendix J” and will be holding a faculty forum for discussion of the suggested changes.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  Senator Kornreich requested time for brief discussion during the open forum of the resolution on the graduation writing requirement.  The resolution was referred back to the Committee at the last Senate meeting and the Committee would like some direction from the Senate as to how to proceed.  The Committee has also been assigned the task of reviewing the Department of Education’s request to change its name to School of Education and to develop a resolution for the Senate.     

Student Affairs Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee has submitted a report to the Senate Executive Committee on On-line Course Evaluations, which has not been discussed yet.

Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  There is no updated information on the Governor’s budget yet.  The campus is still waiting to hear whether or not the campus’ missed FTES target will result in a payback for this AY.  The University Budget Committee is meeting on Friday, primarily to discuss procedural issues, and to prepare for the post-spring break presentations from the vice presidents.
University Curriculum Committee (Chair Eichstedt):  An email reminder will be sent out in a few days about the GE Survey to be conducted this spring.  The GE Steering Committee continues to discuss funding for a pilot program and whether or not a pilot program proposal needs to be formally approved by the Senate.

California Faculty Association (Senator Yarnall):  A demonstration was held on the steps of the University Library yesterday as part of CFA’s day of action.  The primary messages included the need to ask the state for more money and that working conditions for faculty are learning conditions for students.
Associated Students (Student Representative Backues):  A.S. elections are coming up and election packets are available.  Faculty were asked to encourage students interested in getting more involved to run for election.  The CHESS conference was held in Sacramento this past weekend.  Students worked hard during the conference, learned strategies for student leadership, and ended the conference with a lobby day.  
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President reviewed a memorandum he sent out in February on administrative changes; questions have been raised that he would like to address.  The shift of the Dean of Enrollment Management from Academic Affairs to Student Affairs is not a comment the abilities of either vice president.  It reflects a common administrative structure at many institutions.  Jean Butler will be stepping down from the position of Interim Dean of Enrollment Management and there will not be any issue of nepotism.  The Enrollment Management Advisory Committee is currently being re-structured under the leadership of Ken Ayoob.  The Committee will have substantial responsibility for oversight of enrollment management and retention issues within the university.  Information is available on the website.  Another administrative change is that the Student Academic Services Outreach office will also report to Student Affairs.  All of the changes are a result of the Strategic Enrollment Effort process, as well as recognition of the overload of responsibilities that the Provost has had. 
Last September the Senate passed a resolution on a Distance Learning policy.  The President did not approve the policy as he felt it contained substantial hurdles for developing distance learning courses.  The President read his response to the resolution, provided last fall:
I cannot fully approve this resolution because I find portions of the policy it supports to be in need of substantial revision.  The policy places undue burdens (Sections 1 and 2) on faculty engaging in online education that courses taught in the traditional face-to-face manner on our campus do not have to fulfill. The first section forms a committee that will oversee and apparently provide support for distance education at HSU.  I would prefer to use existing committee structures whenever possible to meet the frequent criticisms of faculty that we have too many committees. The section on intellectual property issues is unduly complicated although probably workable.  I will continue to support actively the development of online courses and programs with the general policy that the intellectual property belongs primarily to the faculty and staff members who create the courses and programs.  I urge the Senate to reconstitute a committee consisting largely of faculty and staff actually engaged in the development and teaching of online courses and one or two administrators from the Office of the Provost to reconsider this policy with an eye to providing real incentives instead of the disincentives contained in the current draft.  
The President shared his perspectives on distance learning and currents trends in online education.  A group of HSU faculty and administrators attended a conference on distance education and have begun implementing some of the ideas from the conference.  They have told the President that HSU is not providing the support that faculty need to develop online courses, both in terms of time and technical advice and support.  It has been suggested that an Office of Online Education be created which will be responsible for providing support for faculty, training, and providing infrastructure for making courses easily available online.  There are funds in the Extended Education reserve fund that may be used to fund this new office.  It is an opportunity to introduce a new method of pedagogy at HSU.  It will also be an opportunity to provide more diversity in courses and broaden the diversity of the student body by reaching students who may not otherwise want to or be able to attend courses on campus.  It is also an opportunity to help the university meet enrollment targets.  A revised distance learning policy from the Senate is still needed and this is not an effort to get around what has been proposed by the Senate.  The Senate was encouraged to involve administrators and faculty who are active users of online education in the effort to revise the policy.
This is an opportunity that cannot be passed up.

Comments in response to the President’s statement were shared.  The proposed distance learning policy came from individuals who have been heavily involved in distance learning and want to increase its use on campus.  It was based on knowledge of what is happening in the CSU and across the country and advice received on how to expand distance learning programs.  

The President responded and cited specific examples in the proposed distance learning policy of requirements not made of traditional courses.  If change is to take place, incentives need to be provided.

1) TIME CERTAIN:  4:15 P.M.                                                                                       Resolution on Faculty Representation on Search Committees for Administrative Positions at Humboldt State University (#19-05/06-EX) 

M/S (Owens/Moyer) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Faculty Representation on Search Committees for Administrative Positions at Humboldt State University

#19-05/06-EX- March 7, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that all search committees to fill administrative positions not under the Division of Academic Affairs, from the level of Associate Vice President and higher, have no fewer than two General Faculty members, appointed by the President, after consultation with the Senate Executive Committee.

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the addition of the following paragraph to Section 701 (attached) in Chapter VII. “Administrative and Academic Positions and Areas of Responsibility” in the HSU Faculty Handbook:
701

Consultation Related to Appointment of Administrative Positions


…

Unless specified otherwise below, all search committees for administrative positions not under the Division of Academic Affairs, at the level of Associate Vice President or higher, will have a minimum of two General Faculty members, appointed by the President in consultation with the Senate Executive Committee. 

RATIONALE:   The HSU Faculty Handbook, Chapter 7, Section 701, provides general guidelines for consultation related to appointment of administrative positions.  Specific sections in Chapter 7 provide explicit guidelines for the composition of search committees for academic administrative positions.  However, currently there are no guidelines for the composition of search committees for administrative positions not under the Division of Academic Affairs in Chapter 7.   Having faculty representation on all search committees for administrative positions from the level of associate vice president and higher will help ensure appropriate consultation with the faculty prior to the appointment of new administrators at Humboldt State University.

There was no discussion of the resolution.  Voting occurred and the resolution PASSED with 1 Abstention.
2) TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 P.M.                                                                                                                                                                                                Presentation on Campus Emergency Response Teams (CERT) – (Kevin Creed, Director, Environmental Health & Safety and Tom Dewey, Chief, University Police)

Emergency planning for the event of a major earthquake has been underway for a couple of years.  During the drill last year, two specific problems were identified.  One is the lack of pre-designated staff on campus trained to go into buildings with minor to moderate damage and search for individuals.  The other problem is the campus’ isolation from outside help.  There are only 10-11 paid firefighters for the entire Arcata fire district (62 square miles).  The campus can’t count on outside rescue help during a major emergency.  The Campus Emergency Response Team (CERT) proposal has been developed in response to these issues.
CERT is based on a national model, which originally began as community response teams.  Groups of six individuals, with no previous training experience, are put through core-curriculum, hands-on training and become a self-sufficient unit that can provide aid during an emergency.  Some of the activities they would undertake include putting out incipient fires, providing first aid and medical triage, light search and rescue.  

Currently, recruitment is underway on campus for volunteer employees.  Some teams will be a cross-section of staff and faculty from different areas of campus, some teams may be formed based on certain expertise, i.e., working with the Child Development Lab. 

Additional information can be found on the Environmental Health & Safety web site at:

http://www.humboldt.edu/~ehos/cert.html.  Application forms are also available on the web site.

It was noted that the best thing everyone can do to be prepared to respond to an emergency and to get back to teaching as soon as possible is to be prepared at home as well as at work.  An emergency preparedness class is available through Environmental Health & Safety. 

The public looks to the university and families expect the university to look out for its students.  There are only 2 police officers on campus and 10 firefighters from Eureka to Cranell, so it is important to give serious thought to signing up as a volunteer and/or being prepared at home.
A hand-out with some key points was distributed.  It was noted that this is a draft document, and should not be distributed beyond the senate.  

Comments/Questions:

It was noted that some students are very up to date with emergency training and could be used.  Currently Phase I of CERT is reserved for staff and faculty.  However, ways of integrating students will be considered and there is discussion of future ways of integrating the training as part of the academic experience.  For now the focus is on establishing a core number (30 people) trained.  Training begins March 24 and will be conducted by the American Red Cross.
The Provost will be sharing this information with department chairs on Friday and they will discuss and decide on the best way to distribute the information in the draft document, when it is finalized.

The effort is long overdue.  Everyone needs to understand that when the “big one” hits the infrastructure here on campus will disappear.  We should be looking at having trained students – they are the ones who will be here and will take the lead.

Students are on campus around the clock and should be part of the training. It was noted that residence hall staff are already trained in many of the basic principles and they will be included in CERT training.

There are also blocks of time when there are no students on campus.  The reality is that it can’t be done all at once, but this feedback is helpful.  Students are a resource that will not be ignored.  Students graduate and move on, so there needs to be a core/critical mass that will provide continuity.  

Why are there only 30 slots available for training?  It doesn’t seem like there is much difference between re-training staff members in order to keep them up to date and having continuing training for students.  A possibility to consider is to incorporate the Athletic program into this as part of spring training for football – it would be an opportunity to help train student leaders on campus.
It was noted that everyone should also have emergency kits in their cars, as well as being prepared at home and in offices.

Possibly a three-unit course could be put together and taught every semester – it would be a great way to train 25-30 students each semester.

3) TIME CERTAIN:  4:45 P.M.                                                                                             Report from Course Evaluation Subcommittee (Claire Knox)      
The report on university wide course evaluations includes the results of the pilot course evaluations done last fall.  The Student Affairs Committee will bring a resolution recommending a course evaluation form to the next Academic Senate meeting.

Copies of revised versions of both the forms were distributed.
Not everyone who participated in the study has received comments back yet; but they is forthcoming.  Appreciation was expressed for the effort that faculty and students made to participate in the pilot process and provide feedback.

Highlights from report:

The pilot versions of the two survey forms deliberately were made long enough so that they could be pared down based on data from the survey results.  The sample did not represent the three colleges as well as the subcommittee would have liked.  This was not due to participation patterns, but was because not all of the final data was usable.

The only significant difference between the forms was that students seemed to feel that the behavioral scale had slightly more items that were not relevant than the rating scale had.  In general, students responded to both scales in similar ways.
Student comments included concerns about answering background questions and being able to retain anonymity.  Students didn’t understand that instructors would not be seeing these responses; so it’s more of an issue of educating students on the purpose of the questions.

Students responded negatively to the negatively worded items.  According to the literature, it is necessary to include some negative questions to avoid having students randomly mark the form.  Because the data had to be hand-entered, interesting patterns turned up.  However, for the most part, students took the process seriously and provided excellent feedback.

There were an equal number of positive and negative student responses to the behavioral scale format.  The positive responses said they liked the number of options provided and the negative responses said that there were too many options.  In general, students expressed that the most important part of the evaluation process is the written comments.  Students complained about having to take class time for the survey, but they also did not want to have it online.  No alternatives were offered.
Faculty feedback was equally divided between the rating scale and the behavioral scale, and noted pros and cons for both.  Faculty comments on individual items were especially helpful in paring down the forms.  Faculty also felt that student comments were very useful for the evaluation form.

The two forms were compared using the largest two classes sampled.  The rating scale showed bimodal patterns while the behavioral scale items were all over the map.  This suggests that both forms are operating in parallel ways to get at student responses.  The behavioral scale provides some very specific information.  The rating scale provides output that may not be useful, i.e., it provides bimodal distributions, when using a mean does not really provide the evaluative tool.  The subcommittee felt that if a rating scale format is chosen, all levels of data need to be preserved and provided for evaluation purposes.    

The behavioral scale promotes a list of descriptors and provides a common language that could be used in RTP to talk about strengths and weakness.  It shows a distribution of responses and the behavioral forms elicited more comments from students than the rating form.  
The rating scale provides numbers, which can be a mixed-bag.  One of the issues that will need to be decided is how the numbers will be used.  The rating scale form also solicited fewer comments from students.
The subcommittee recommends using behavioral items as a core to which specific questions from each department would be added.  The core group of questions would be used periodically, not with every course.  A substantial university-wide database could still be generated with this data.

The rating scale format is a bit faster for students to complete, so it might be possible to use it in all classes more routinely.  The percentage of responses needs to be reported, not just the mean, and there needs to be some standardization.

Whatever method is chosen, students need to be educated on the type of data that is being solicited and the significance of providing thoughtful responses and evaluations.

Questions/discussion:

What can be done to ameliorate students who just draw a line down the survey?  It appears less likely that students will do that on the behavioral scale than on the rating scale.  No matter how much education is provided, there will be individual students who will just want to get it done without taking time to reflect on their answers.
Did the subcommittee consider whether or not either form could be done online?  There are examples of online versions of both scales available.  
In terms of RTP, how do we evaluate and choose between the forms? We are used to using a rating scale, which can be dangerous in terms of how the numbers are used.  A behavioral scale provides descriptors and common language, which can be useful.. 

Over 400 students were surveyed but not all of the survey responses could be used.  There was a group of surveys that were inadvertently only printed on one side, and therefore data from those surveys was thrown out.  It is hard to draw conclusions about differences between colleges because of the difference in distribution of the usable data. 

Faculty personnel committees would all need to be trained on how to use the data collected from the behavioral rating form.  If this form is not used for every course, how useful would it be for RTP?  There are limits to its usefulness.

The behavioral form would require training of both students and faculty; this could be a problem in terms of up-front efficiency.  The rating form has that efficiency built in.

The numbers tell you what, the comments tell you why; a combination of both (numbers and comments) is helpful.
Is this a good sample to be basing decisions on?  The subcommittee shares this concern.  However, the data in general was so consistently in-decisive, a larger sample might not show any more decisive differences.

The form has to be appropriate for RTP use; could each department be asked to provide a recommendation on which form it prefers?  It would be helpful to get a sense of departmental buy-in.  The Provost will hand out the revised (shorter) forms to department chairs at their Friday meeting for review and discussion.
A straw poll was taken for the Student Affairs Committee:

11 preferred the behavioral scale

10 preferred the rating scale.   

The agenda returned to “Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members” and a continuing discussion of distance education with the President.

The President expressed his belief that providing a centralized office on campus for distance learning will provide support for development of content, evaluation processes, assessment, etc. is important to ensure the university upholds its responsibility to provide the best courses possible.  The quality of face to face courses need evaluation as well, online courses are not more special in this respect. 

The President reiterated his request to the Senate Executive Committee that senate standing committees include administrators as non-voting members to provide information and perspective.  It is not a service to the university to set up faculty and administrators in adversarial roles.  The development of a distance learning policy is an important issue that needs to move forward, without unnecessary roadblocks.  The President expressed his desire to work together on this issue and move it forward.

It was noted that the discussion has become more of an agenda item that a report.  The Senate chair confirmed that he had requested the discussion between the President and the senate be held at this time.
It appears that the suggestion of putting together an office for distance learning might serve some of the same goals in the recommended distance learning policy.  It has the potential of achieving the same results.  There are philosophical issues that need to be addressed, including fundamental pedagogical differences such as dealing with academic dishonesty.  The new office could provide help with resource issues.  Currently, there is wide variation among departments in terms of access to resources, and no centralized way of prioritizing requests.  A larger issue that needs to be addressed is the campus movement from a small-scale entrepreneurial model to a larger-scale model and the need to provide a campus policy as the program expands.  Some may view the policy as a disincentive, but many view it as providing needed support for faculty.
There are two issues:  1) providing the infrastructure for a campus-wide program and 2) approving a policy and process for developing and approving distance learning courses.  Both are important and need to be resolved.  If everyone has the same goal of providing high quality distance learning courses, these issues can be worked through and resolved.

Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  The WASC proposal steering committee has a preliminary draft of the revised campus proposal available for review on the WASC web page.  The proposal is due to WASC on March 15.  Comments and feedback are welcome.

Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  Faculty were reminded that the Outstanding Student Award nomination forms are available now. It includes a large number of areas within which students may be nominated.  Nominations are due March 20th at 4 p.m.  Every student who is nominated will have their name submitted to Who’s Who in American Colleges.  The nomination itself is a recognition of achievement.  The ceremony will be held May 1 and all were encouraged to nominate students and attend the ceremony.  The Man and Woman of the Year will be selected from among the students nominated.
University Advancement (Vice President):  Sean Kearns, long-time Public Relations staff member is leaving for a position at LA State.  His position will be filled with a temporary person through the end of the year.

Chair Mortazavi suspended the rules in order to introduce the last resolution on the agenda.

4) Resolution Reserving Course Seats for Athletes (#21-05/06-SA) – First Reading

Senator Moyer introduced the first reading of the resolution.  Two years ago a resolution came to the Senate proposing early registration for a number of categories of students.  After discussion, the Senate returned the resolution to the Student Affairs Committee.  A straw poll taken at the Senate showed that members were in favor of the idea of the resolution.  
Resolution Reserving Course Seats for Athletes


#21-05/06-SA – March 28, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that 5% of seats (but at least one seat) in all courses be held in reserve until the end of the normal Fall and Spring registration periods for continuing students participating in NCAA athletic programs;  and be it further 

RESOLVED:   That if  all the reserved seats in lower division G. E. courses have not been filled by the end of the normal Fall or Spring registration period, one of the remaining seats in all lower-division G.E. courses be held in reserve for incoming NCAA student athletes until the end of the normal HOP-registration period;  and be it further 

RESOLVED:   That if  all the reserved seats in a Lower Division G. E. course have  been filled by the end of the normal Fall or Spring registration period, no seat in that course will be held in reserve for incoming NCAA student athletes;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Office of the Registrar will monitor NCAA student athletes’ eligibility for these reserved seats, and that these seats will be made available only to students who have been unable to enroll in a course through the normal registration process;  and be it further 

RESOLVED:  That these reserved seats will be available to athletes who maintain their NCAA eligibility, whether or not they are competing during the semester in which they use reserved seats;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That once the reserves have expired, these seats will be available to all students who wish to add a course.
Rationale:  Because they are recruited to the University for the specific purpose of playing on an athletic team while simultaneously earning a degree, the University owes some special support to student athletes in order to enable them to successfully complete their education in a timely manner.  In addition, each semester, student athletes must complete a minimum of 12 units that will count towards their degrees in order to maintain their NCAA eligibility.  If the University is going to participate in NCAA sports, then the University is obligated to insure that student athletes are able to get into courses that will permit them to fulfill this NCAA requirement.  Creating a class schedule that fits around their athletic responsibilities can be challenging for student athletes;  during the semesters when they are competing, they need courses that have as few conflicts as possible with practice and travel, while during the semesters when they are not competing, they need to be able to get seats in courses that would be impossible for them to take successfully during their competition semesters.  


The period that these reserved seats are unavailable to non-athletes will be fairly brief.  In 2005, the normal Fall registration extended from Nov. 14 to Dec. 2;  after that date, all un-used reserved seats would be available to students (except for the lower division G.E. seats which would be held for incoming students until the end of HOP registration.)

The Committee struggled with the question of whether or not there should be preferential registration for any groups of students and determined that there might be reasons on a limited basis.  Because there are so many NCAA regulations, athletes are a group of students that is easily identified.  It is much more difficult to determine eligibility for other groups of students.  The most compelling argument for the committee for including athletes is that they are recruited to the university for the purpose of being both athletes and students, and the university has some responsibility to help ensure their academic success.  The process outlined in the resolution would be used only when the normal registration process fails.  Students will have to initiate the process themselves.  It would be offered during both competing and non-competing semesters.
Discussion:

The Associated Students passed a resolution in opposition to priority or specialized registration for student athletes.  Reasons for opposing included that one seventh of the study body would qualify.  Athletics has a lot of programs already that support athletes and give them an edge over other students.

Is there data that shows that athletes are not graduating on time?  The NCAA definition of graduating on time is six years.  CSU data was not known.  

Athletes are tended to be viewed as outside of the student body rather than part of it.  Athletes are students too, and have pressures from different directions.  The NCAA has regulations for athletes that normal students don’t have, for example, athletes in their junior must declare a major and matriculate 24 units within that major.  They may need particular courses to meet this timeline and need to be able to register in a section that doesn’t conflict with travel schedules, etc.

The student athletes have not been left out of the process.  The Associated Students have not been approached by any student athletes with concerns.  The current resolution is not going to help student athletes that much anyway.

Perhaps we could get around this by talking with programs in the sciences about re-scheduling labs as needed for student athletes.  It is not clear why student athletes deserve priority registration in order to get into classes ahead of other students.
The argument that we recruit these students to come here is persuasive.  Professors need to work with students who need to travel and not punish them for absences due to road trips, etc.  Given that we’re not talking about a large number of students we should be willing to try it and see what happens.
The resolution only includes NCAA student athletes; it does not include students involved in intramural and club sports.

The rate and time of graduation for athletes is better than for other students.  Is there data on the number of athletes denied access to courses and therefore have not been able to meet NCAA standards.  This is a more important question to ask.  
M/S (Powell/Schwetman) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 6:05 p.m.


















